
MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
June 19, 2015
Members Present:  Hon. Perry Miller, Hon. Larry Carver, Bernie Cassidy, Carlin Cameron, Hon. Bob Wood, Charlie Harball, and Justice Rice
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:  Judge Harkin and Judge Connolly
Members Absent:  Judge Frederickson, Judge Fagenstrom, Peggy Tonon and Bill Hooks
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests: None
Judge Miller called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.      

PUBLIC COMMENT:  None

OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes 
The minutes from the meeting on April 27, 2015, were reviewed.   A motion was made by Judge Wood and seconded by Carlin Cameron that the minutes be approved.  The motion passed unanimously.
MJI Update
MJI is finished today at noon.  Judge Miller read an email from Judge Frederickson who reported that it had been a “wonderful, incredible and challenging two weeks”.  Things were well organized.  The professors enjoyed the judges and vice versa.  The interaction among the judges was also invaluable.  Judge Frederickson thanked the Commission for the opportunity to attend.  

NEW BUSINESS:
Commission Approval/Denial of Requests for Waiver of Training for Spring 2015 Conference

Dale Magone, Steven Bolstad, Audrey Barger, and Sheila Kolar:  Judge Wood moved to approve the actions of the waiver committee.  Judge Carver seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.    
Concerns regarding ACT referrals for DUI convictions

Judge Connolly reported some concerns brought to her by the Mental Health Center.  The LAC’s are concerned they have some referrals on folks that really need treatment – even on first time DUI’s – but the court is not referring people to ACT, the court is only referring them to have an assessment and complete the class.  The actual ACT form has been altered and adds a place that says “AC only”.  The referral/order that is going to the counselor isn’t giving them any direction to follow up with treatment if needed.  The actual referral form has the judge’s name but is signed by a clerk.  It’s not the clerk signing for the judge but the clerk’s actual signature.  The counselors are concerned that the defendants are not getting what they need when they actually need treatment.  Apparently this is an issue that’s been going on for quite some time in Yellowstone County.   Judge Miller asked who generated the form.  Judge Connolly indicated the one she had is from Judge Hernandez’s court.  It looks like the ACT form, except there is a change in the middle section that says “AC Only”.  She wondered if individual courts have always been making their own changes to the form.  Judge Carver reported that Full Court initially installed the form that came from DPHHS.  Nothing prohibits the courts from making their own form, however.  Judge Connolly then questioned whether the court order itself was complying with the statute for the DUI penalty.  The statute doesn’t require treatment on a first offense DUI, unless specifically recommended by the ACT counselor.  So, it’s up to the counselor to make their treatment recommendations.  Even if the court has not specified “follow recommendations” in the original ACT referral/order, the counselor still needs to be making their recommendations.  That could then be put before the court and at that time the court would set a hearing and decide whether a defendant actually needs to follow the recommendation.  Judge Connolly thought maybe the counselors aren’t following through with making treatment recommendations because they don’t think it’s part of the order.  The counselors still need to complete an assessment with a recommendation and send it to the court.  Judge Connolly thought maybe there should be some training at conference about the ACT referral forms and the distinctions discussed.  It could be incorporated into DUI training and would be a good refresher for judges.  Judge Carver agreed and said he would talk to Judge Barger as she was working with the Department of Justice on these forms and is the one who brought them to the Automation Committee.    
Spring Conference Evaluations

Someone commented that they didn’t think the MMA meeting should be held in the middle of the conference.   Judge Carver stated that it’s specified in the training statute that the MMA can meet during a conference.  He will forward the statute to Judge Connolly.
Judges enjoyed Dr. Lake and found her session interesting and beneficial.  Commission members suggested that stress/health management should be addressed at least once a year.      

Handouts should continue to be encouraged in the future as several of the presenters did not provide them.  

Time needs to be allowed at the end of presentations for questions.

Overall, the conference received positive feedback and seemed to go well. 
Review and Finalize Fall 2015 Agenda

The agenda was reviewed and slightly modified.  Since the 24/7 program has been addressed at several of the more recent conferences, it was replaced with an additional hour of DRE/ARIDE.  Judge Miller agreed to contact Kurt Sager, and Judge Carver will contact Judge Mantooth about the specifics of the presentation.  Judge Carver will contact Judge Mohr for more details on the mock jury trial and hearing on motions.  Judge Connolly will contact Karl Rosston about the direction of the mental health presentation and request a syllabus from him.  She will report her findings to the Commission via email.    
Automation Update

Judge Carver reported that the committee is currently working with Enterprise 2-3 days every month.  The committee is still looking to roll out Enterprise in April of 2016 to the test courts.  Those courts will be in Kalispell – district court, justice court, and municipal court; and in Missoula – district, justice and municipal courts.  Currently there are 12 courts electronically reporting dispositions to driver improvement and shortly the committee hopes to have every court electronically reporting dispositions to driver improvement.   FWP is going to be fully compliant with electronic reporting by the fall.  
Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 11:30 a.m.    
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be on August 21, 2015, at 8:30 a.m. in Helena.   
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